Approved            
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
May 6, 2015 
Town Offices

The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 6, 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.              










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.
1.0 Transition Bond payment – Treasurer Shannon explained that she was out last week and the invoice sat in her mail box. Chair Nickerson made a motion to sign the check to Franklin Savings Bank’s for the Town’s transition bond payment. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

2.0 Joint meeting with Budget Committee (BC) Re: Budget – John Olmstead, Craig Davis, Roger Grey, Katy Wells and Earl Leighton were present. BC Chair Olmstead stated the committee discussed zero based budgeting but we are only advisory, so the Selectmen will need to make the decision to go forward with this proposal. Mr. Olmstead provided the Board with a handout of the zero based budgeting initiative. Mr. Olmstead stated each budget line item would be dropped to zero and be built up from there, which is time consuming but gives us a better idea of the numbers. Mr. Olmstead explained some of the lines can not be zeroed i.e. salaries, retirement, etc. and some of the line will be history driven but some of the “cost” line items throughout the different departments could be zeroed one at a time. Chair Nickerson referred to RSA 32:16 II and feels the Budget Committee can request any information they would like. Selectman Van Tassel noted department heads will still be able to look at what they have for stock and then decide what’s needed. Roger Grey stated he voted in favor of zero based budgeting because it is one solution to the problem. Mr. Grey discussed an article in the Valley News titled “Aging in Maine, New Hampshire & Vermont that reviewed the aging demographic in all three states. Mr. Grey stated it is creating a challenge for both State & Local governments and will effect everything in N.H. Mr. Grey noted Belknap County only saw a .4% increase in population growth between 2010 to 2014 and asked how are we (the Town) going to handle increasing expenses while revenue is not growing. Selectman Van Tassel replied department heads have not really been able to increase their budgets over the past few years but is not against zero based budgeting on certain lines and they could also be asked to be a little more descriptive but feels the figures would still be history driven. Chair Nickerson noted the Town has a new Economic Development Advisory Committee that will be made up of 17 people and they will be promoting the Town of Sanbornton for things like doctor’s offices, etc. but nothing like Exit #20 because people are starting to change their minds. Chair Nickerson reported that a large egg farm with 20,000 chickens has been approved to operate in Boscawen but originally applied in Dunbarton and this is the kind of business this Town wants. Chair Nickerson stated more people need to get involved and he is not sure how to do that because it is usually the same 100-200 people. Chair Nickerson stated from what he is hearing tonight the budgets will not be totally zero based, it will just be a few lines at a time and would go along with that, as long as department heads are not counting pens & paper. Chair Nickerson asked the Budget Committee to decide what lines they would like to see zeroed and get back to the BOS. Selectman Ober noted all of the budget lines are justified during the budget process, so it will not be much work for our department heads and most budgets were kept at zero for the past couple of years, unless the increases were justified. Chief Hankard explained that he budgets for trainings every year for his guys but there are certain trainings that may come up that he didn’t know about, so he budgets a little extra or they miss out. Selectman Van Tassel stated in the Public Works Department there is only one Grader Operator but another could be trained and receive an increase for being able to cover for that person while they away but we wouldn’t want to pay that person the same hourly rate. Selectman Ober noted over the past ten years employees have only received three increases, 2.5%, 1.5% and 1%. Katy Wells replied there has been some random merit increases in the past three years but employees leaving can not be fore casted, along with the expenses to pay out for vacation & sick time. TC/TC Davis noted there are some “unknows” for things like certified mailings and increases to postage. Craig Davis noted the Town’s overall budget has been increased by 40% but 60% of that figure was Warrant Articles. Chair Nickerson discussed the demand for increased services i.e. school buses picking up children from their homes versus a designated location for multiple children. Jon Olmstead agreed to decide which lines in the budget they (BC) would like to see zero budgeted at their next meeting and meet with the Board again.                               





    




3.0 Treasurer Shannon Re: Assistant – Treasurer Shannon stated the Board has touched on two things she would like to discuss, aging population and cross training. Treasurer Shannon stated she has been very grateful on the Board’s willingness to sign the checks in her absence but over the past three years she has been gone a lot more frequently for her grandchildren. Treasurer Shannon explained the RSA’s allow for her to appoint a Deputy Treasurer and on the weeks I am not here that person would receive my stipend of around $100 dollars (half day). Treasurer Shannon noted she does not anticipate being away for long periods of time. Chair Nickerson made a motion that Treasurer Shannon and TA Veloski get together and write a job description for a Deputy Treasurer. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.        







 





4.0 Public Comment – TC/TC Davis requested the Budget Committee’s report be available at the Department Head Meeting. The BOS asked TA Veloski to provide a copy of the report.   





 
 






5.0 Old Business










5.1
Class VI Roads Policy  - TA Veloski stated the Fire Chief’s comments have been added to the policy. Tabled for BOS review. 
5.2 Capital Improvements Program Committee (CIPC) - TA Veloski read Article #31 from the 1988 Annual Town Report, which was a vote in the affirmative to establish a CIPC. Katy Wells noted the guidelines for the committee were approved by the BOS in 2006 and it may include 7 members but is not limited too. Selectman Van Tassel replied then the Board could change it. Chair Nickerson stated the School Board member doesn’t make sense. Katy Wells replied the committee drew upon that member for knowledge of the school’s budget and resources because the Town would want to know if the school was planning a big project, like a new elementary school and its tax impact, so the Town doesn’t build a new Town Hall the same year. Chair Nickerson stated the school has nothing to do with the Town’s resources and still doesn’t understand why a non-resident would be voting on the Town’s new fire truck. Selectman Ober noted the school board member on this committee would be Sanbornton’s Representative and Chair Nickerson replied he has no problem with that. Katy Wells stated TA Veloski is a voting member on this committee and he is a Belmont resident. Katy Wells noted the only reason TA Kneuer was voting member was because he was a resident. TA Veloski was asked to re-write the guidelines and schedule a public Hearing in two weeks.    


5.3
Bidding Policy - TA Veloski provided the BOS with their meeting minutes dated 11/4/09, item 5.2. The Board voted unanimously that department purchases over $1,500 dollars would need Selectmen’s approval. Tabled for BOS review. Selectman Ober stated there were a lot of DPW budget overages and they have not received anything to show where the funds are coming from.   
5.4 Cemetery Trustees - vacancy - TA Veloski stated RSA 289:6 allows for the BOS to appoint someone to fill the vacancy for the remainder of the term. Selectman Ober asked if a resignation was received. TA Veloski replied no, Guy Giunta has indicated that Laura Cranton has moved out of Town. 



             







 
6.0 New Business
6.1 Department of Public Works - Director Bordeau – DPW Director Bordeau stated there is approximately $38K left in the Highway Block Grant funds. DPW Director Bordeau discussed with the BOS what lines within the DPW’s budget would be used to cover the overages. Chair Nickerson noted there seems to be about $86K to work with and DPW Director replied it should be okay. DPW Director Bordeau stated the Town used 140 tons less salt than last year. DPW Director Bordeau reported the department is almost ready to go to 10-hour days for the summer.     
6.2 Selectmen’s Summer Schedule - The Selectmen agreed to start meeting every other Wednesday sometime in June. TA Veloski to check Selectmen’s schedule for a definite date. 
       



6.3 Press Release 5/5/15 - Police Department – The BOS took under advisement.  

  


 






7.0 Public Comment - None at this time.                  
  


  
    


  



  


  
                
8.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          8.1 4/29/15 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of April 29, 2015. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of April 29, 2015 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

  
  





  









 
9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 












10.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time. 






11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed. 



 





    







12.0 Selectmen's Reports – Selectman Ober provided the BOS with an update on the work of the Building Space Needs Committee.   














13.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:38 p.m. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  



14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 13, 2015 @ 5:00 p.m. at the Town Office.       













Respectfully submitted,
April Rollins, Administrative Specialist
5/6/2015
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